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This Commons Library briefing paper provides information on the key health and social care measures in the Coronavirus Bill, which was introduced in the House of Commons on 19 March 2020 (Bill 122).
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It is becoming increasingly likely that SARS-CoV-2 (coronavirus) and the associated disease, covid-19, will become a significant epidemic in the UK. The NHS and social care sector will have to manage increasing numbers of patients needing medical treatment. Health and care services will also face pressures from staff shortages due to sickness, imposed isolation and caring responsibilities. The Government has identified that urgent legislative measures are needed to support the NHS and social care, and to increase the available health and social care workforce in particular.
This briefing paper is one of a collection of Commons Library briefings on the Coronavirus Bill (the Bill). It deals with the key health and social care provisions of the Bill.  The other briefing papers, dealing with other parts of the Bill and general background, are available on the Commons Library website (Coronavirus Bill: Overview).

The Bill includes measures to allow the emergency registration of certain health professionals and students, and would support recently retired NHS staff and social workers to return to work without any negative repercussions to their pensions. Measures to support volunteers are also intended to ease pressure on frontline NHS and adult social care staff.
The Bill would extend state-backed insurance to ensure new and existing NHS staff can care for patients if, for example, they are working outside of their normal areas. 
The Bill includes measures to help services continue to operate effectively during periods of significant staff shortage, by reducing the administrative burden on frontline staff and allowing tasks to be performed more quickly. To support this, the Bill enables the following changes to the way care is provided during an emergency period:
1. enabling local authorities to prioritise care for people with the most pressing needs; and
1. allowing NHS providers to delay undertaking NHS continuing healthcare assessments for individuals being discharged from hospital.
Given there are likely to be high rates of coronavirus related staff absence, organisations may find it very difficult to comply with the procedural requirements set out in Mental Health legislation. The Bill also makes temporary modifications to the procedural safeguards around the detention (“sectioning”) of patients with severe mental illness for treatment or assessment in hospital.
The Bill also introduces new powers in Northern Ireland and Scotland around public health which are aimed at ensuring powers are equivalent across the UK.
Further information is available in the Explanatory Notes (Bill 122-EN) and Impact Assessment for the Coronavirus Bill, which were published on 19 March 2020.
See also:
1. Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) news story, Emergency bill to strengthen coronavirus (COVID-19) response plans, 17 March 2020
1. DHSC briefing, Coronavirus bill: what it will do, 17 March 2020
The NHS and social care sectors are already taking a wide range of actions to prepare and respond to the coronavirus outbreak. Information and guidance on the coronavirus response for health and care professionals and organisations can be found on the Public Health England and Gov.uk websites.
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